
Lost Season 4: Episode 6: Call of Duty

This episode has no premier 
centricity. It is all on island 
action. 



EXT. DAY HYDRA CAGES AREA

Sayid, Sawyer, Bernard, Michael, Walt, 
and Jin are all standing in front of 
the DHARMA men. They begin to turn 
around as they see more behind them. 
Candle begins to yell.

Candle: You guys will never win. Day 
after day on this island there is a 
war. I don’t know if it will ever 
stop! Come on, will you ever give up? 
You can’t seem to win so why try? 
Louis, Keith, Devon, tie them up. 
We’re gonna keep them apart. We can’t 
keep them in the same station. 

Louis: Who goes where?

Candle: Each of you, take a team of 
three, and any leftovers get in groups 
of four, we’ll take them each 
separately. 

Michael: You are not splitting up me 
and my son again!!!

Candle: That is not your choice 
Dawson. 



Sawyer: Do ya’ll have a hostage 
fetish?! It sure as hell seems like 
it. 

Candle: Here are your assignments. 
Bernard will be held in the Pearl 
Station, Michael and Walt will be held 
here, Jin will be kept in the arrow, 
and lastly, we will keep Sayid and 
Sawyer in the Looking Glass. GO!

The teams break apart the group and 
escort everyone to the underground 
passage except for M/W.

EXT. TEMPLE DAY

Richard Alpert is staring up at the 
body of the foot amazed. 

Richard: Cindy! When did the body 
disappear?

Cindy: I haven’t been for five years, 
it was all here then. 

Alpert: I was here five years ago too. 

Zach: Richard I’m tired. Is there a 
place to sleep in there?

Richard (to group): Okay! There seems 
to be something wrong here as the 



temple is missing its body. That is 
okay because there is nothing in 
there. This foot is the only occupied 
part. For all of you that joined in 
the last five years, the living area 
is down in the toes area, going three 
levels down. Everybody go get settled 
there. We will be here for a while. 
Greg, can I have a word?

Everybody but Greg begins to file in. 
Greg stays out. 

Richard: Greg, what are you doing with 
us? 

Greg: My people just left. I don’t 
know how long ago that was. 

Richard: Some of my people aren’t very 
comfortable with you being here. You 
know what; let’s take a drive where we 
can talk about this more. 

Greg: I get it. I’ll leave. I’ll go 
back to the engine where I will live. 
Bye Richard. 

Greg gets in a bus and drives down the 
coast then hits a path and into the 
jungle. 

EXT. SURVIVOR’S BEACH



EVENING

The whole group of escapees with the 
exception of the minor group are all 
gathered at the beach relaxing in a 
circle.

Sun: When do we leave?

Juliet: Tomorrow.

Sun: What about Sayid and Jin?

Jack: They’ll catch up. 

Kate: What about the rest of em? 
Scott, Neil, all of them. 

Jack: They’ll make it out. Sayid and 
crew will free them. 

INT. HYDRA AQUARIUM. 
All of the red shirt people are all 
gathered in the aquarium squished 
together. Sterling walks into the 
room. 

Sterling: Alright. You guys have 
cooperated and not tried to escape. 
You are all to follow me after I put 
your handcuffs on as you walk out the 



door. You will follow me to the roof 
where I have decided to let you go.

They all do as hey says. Sterling 
escorts them down the hall. They pass 
Michael on the way. A man escorts 
Michael into the aquarium with 
Vincent. Walt is moved forward. Camera 
moves back to red shirts. The red 
shirts walk forward. They come up to 
the top floor by Ben’s Office. They 
open the door. Radzinsky is sitting at 
the desk working. 

Sterling: Good evening Chris. 

Radzinsky: I’d prefer if you called me 
Mr. Radzinsky. 

Sterling: Sorry, Mr. Radzinsky…I have 
the uninvolved ones. Are they ready 
upstairs?

Radzinsky: Yes. Line them up when they 
are there. Sterling turns away as the 
red shirts follow. Radzinsky cocks his 
rifle and puts it around his shoulder 
and follows them. 

Cut to scene.

INT. DHARMA VAN | NIGHT



Greg is driving through the jungle 
bouncing along the way. Shambala by 
Three Dog Night is playing. Greg 
mumbles. 

Greg: Stupid twats. Believed me…locked 
in the engine for years. 

A group of three DHARMA personnel are 
escorting Bernard to the Pearl 
Station. Greg stops the van and gets 
out. 

Greg: Hey Louis. Who’s the lad?

Louis: It’s a man that tried to 
escape.

Greg: Did they believe you? 

Louis: Sure as hell did. 

Greg: They’re all at some giant foot 
statue. It’s about 5 miles south of 
Window Rock.

The group arrives at the Pearl 
Station. They bring Bernard down to 
the station, untie him, leave a basket 
of food down and turn to walk away.

Bernard: What the hell are you doing?!



Louis: We’ll be back in a week. Hope 
the food lasts. 

Bernard: Wait! Wait!

The group is gone. Bernard sits down 
on a chair and turns on a TV. The 
camera zooms in on his face as a 
surprised look comes on to it.

EXT. MAIN BEACH CAMP. NIGHT

The group is sitting relaxing in their 
tents. Kate, Jack, Juliet, Desmond and 
Hurley are sitting on the kitchen 
table drinking beers. Claire sits next 
to them drinking a DHARMA cola drink. 

Jack: I think we should call it a 
night. Juliet said it could take up to 
three days to get there… 

Desmond: Aye. I’m gonna finish my last 
draft and head on. 

Kate: Excuse me?

Desmond (in an American accent): Yes, 
I am going to finish my last beer and 
head out to bed. 

Hurley: Whatever dudes.



Desmond: Cheers. 

Camera pans behind Desmond as he walks 
to his tent. He throws his beer down. 
He looks over at the ocean. Waves are 
breaking. A seabird tends to its 
young. Desmond breaks a light smile 
but begins to sob as he leans on his 
tent side. 

Desmond: I failed ya brotha. I failed 
ya. I’m sorry mate. I’m sorry. 

A splash is heard. Everybody turns to 
the water to see a boat floating. 
Sawyer, Sayid, and three other DHARMA 
men are wearing diving gear and each 
fall back into the water.

Jack: They have Sayid, and Sawyer! 
They’ve been captured!

Desmond sprints to the kitchen table; 
everybody wonders what he does as he 
lifts a tab up under the sand beneath 
the table. There is a casing where he 
put the scuba gear. Desmond carries 
the gear over to the table and begins 
to set it up. 

Hurley: Dude! What the hell are you 
doing?!



Desmond: They have your mates, now 
let’s go! I’m going down. Jack, give 
me a gun. 

Jack: You’re not going alone, I’m 
coming with you. 

Juliet: NO! You’re leading to the 
barracks with me. You are the leader 
that people need Jack. It’s time you 
come to realize this. 

Kate: Then I’m going. 

Claire: I have to get his body. I’m 
going to the looking glass. (Claire 
begins to cry)
Hurley: All of you! We just got out of 
the action and all of you want to get 
back into it. Desmond is going and he 
has one set of ¾ scuba gear. He could 
probably bring a friend down but what 
is the use? We’ll just get killed down 
there unarmed. We wait for them to 
come to us. Then: We’re going old 
school others style. 

Jack: Hurley, you should go. 

Hurley: Okay then…



Locke places a knife on the table: 
You’ll need these. (He pulls out 
another.) 

Desmond: Well?

Hurley and Desmond run down to the 
beach and walk into the water. Desmond 
puts on flippers as he is in chest 
deep water. He looks back at Jack. He 
nods. He and Hurley submerge. 

EXT. Jungle NIGHT

Two Dharma personnel are leading Jin 
through the jungle. They put a basket 
of food inside the arrow and throw Jin 
inside. They walk away. 

Jin: (subtitled) I swear to God, when 
I get out of here! I will beat you 
bitches to death. Jin walks over, 
turns on the light and leans down. 

INT. TEMPLE NIGHT
A medium shot shows Richard walking 
down a staircase into a huge fancy 
room. The rest of the others are 
sitting and talking, eating and 
drinking. Richard looks at them and 
smiles from the staircase. Richard 
walks through the room and grabs a 
glass of champagne. He walks down a 



hallway and sees a large number of 
rooms. He enters room number 9. In the 
room, Zach and Emma are sitting on 
individual beds watching TV. 

Richard: Guys, I think we need to have 
a chat. 

Zach: What about Mr. Alpert?

Richard: Richard please, and-(looks at 
the TV) is DHARMA-tel up again?

Emma: Well the television works. 

Richard quaffs his champagne. 

Richard: Alright, Zach, Emma, I know 
that we kidnapped you on this island 
and you now live with us, sort of 
through force. I just, I don’t really 
know if that is what you want…

Emma: We like it here. 

Richard: Really! That’s great then. 

Zach: I want to go home. My mommy is 
in LA. She probably thinks that we are 
dead. 



Richard: Hey, hey, don’t say that. I’m 
sure that she prays for you all the 
time. 

Zach: I wanna go home Richard, I’m 
sorry but I miss my home, things like 
McDonalds, Ice Cream, and the movie 
theatres. 

Richard: Well, Zach, I don’t really 
want to split you two up, but if that 
is what you want, I guess I could 
bring you to Jack’s group, but Emma 
would stay with us. 

Zach: Emma, come on, if we go home, 
Daddy will probably be there with 
mommy. You can tell your friends you 
were on a deserted island in the south
pacific!

Richard looks at Emma. Emma looks 
down. 

Emma: Everybody was mean to me at 
home; I don’t wanna talk to you 
Zachary. I’m staying. 

Zach: I’m going home. 
Richard: Well, there we go… Zach are 
you sure?

Zach: How do I get there?



Richard: You have to be so-

Zach angrily buts in: HOW DO I GET 
THERE?

Richard: Calm down, get your bags; 
I’ll have BeLyle take you there. I’ll 
go tell him. You’re the only one who 
wants to go home though. 

Zach opens a closet door and pulls out 
a small carrying bag. Zach and Richard 
start to walk out down the hallway. 

Zach: Wait. 

Zach walks back to the room. He hands 
Emma the teddy bear. A tear trickles 
down his face and he wipes it off. He 
hugs Emma.

Zach: If you ever want to come home, I 
will come back for you. 

Zach walks out of the room. He holds 
Richard’s hand as they walk down the 
hall and continue through the main 
room. Richard and Zach walk up the 
stairs and stop at the top. 

Richard: I guess this is it Zachary. 
You’re a special kid and I can’t 



believe that I am letting you go home. 
You do deserve the best though. I 
can’t believe that Emma isn’t going 
with you. I love you kid. 

Zach hugs Richard and turns around. He 
waves down to everyone and they wave 
back. Zach grabs his bag and walks out 
the door. 

CUT TO EXT. TEMPLE | DAY

The black man with dreads is leaning 
on the VW bus spinning keys. 

Man: You ready to go little buddy?

Zach: Sure am, are you driving me 
BeLyle?

BeLyle: Yes sir; hop on in. 

Zach opens the front seat and gets in. 
BeLyle walks over to the back of the 
bus and picks up three rifles that 
were leaning on it. He puts them in 
the trunk of the car, throws his 
cigarette down and jumps in the car. 
INT. LOOKING GLASS STATION

Three DHARMA personnel wearing LOOKING 
GLASS branded jumpsuits are sitting in 
the communications room in the hatch. 



They have no names branded on their 
jumpsuits. One man is reading fax 
paper that flows through his hands 
with numbers on it, another man is 
typing the numbers he says into a 
computer and another man is fixing the 
window where water came in that killed 
Charlie, he drills the last nail in, 
he turns around and you can clearly 
see that it is Mike from the dock in 
Ben’s fb. 

Mike: Done. 

Mike walks out of the room and into 
another door. He shuts the door behind 
him. He opens it up again, peers out 
and says: Ohm! I got a call from 
Sterling; they said that they left 
yesterday night, so they should be 
here in about ten minutes. 

The camera pans back to the men in the 
communications room. One man is about 
50 years old with short orange hair 
and thick glasses, he sits reading the 
numbers, the other man is about 55 
years old and has long brown hair, but 
wears it in a pony tail, he puts the 
numbers into the terminal. 

Man 1: 98.9



Man 2: Got it. 

Man 1: 98.7

Man 2: Got it. 

Man 1: 98.9

Man 2: Got it. 

Man 1: 97.9

Man 2: Got it. 

Man 1: 104.1

Man 2: The frequency keeps changing, 
how can we make communications like 
this?!

Man 1: Calm down Jeremy. Let’s take a 
short break, besides, everyone should 
be down soon. 

Jeremy: We’re not going to kill them 
are we Trey?

Trey: We do what we’re told Jeremy. 
Jeremy: LOOK!

The look out the big window and 
Sawyer, Sayid and gang are diving to 
the station. The group comes into the 



moon pool and surfaces. Sayid and 
Sawyer take off their diving gear and 
stand next to the wall. David walks up 
to the duo and looks them deep into 
the eyes. 

David: You two do anything stupid; I 
swear to god, I will kill you. If you 
piss me or anyone else off, I will 
kill you dead. 

Sayid: Where is Charlie’s body?

Jeremy and Trey walk out, with two 
sets of handcuffs and cuff them back-
wards to a pole, they gag them. 

David: Beat em around. 

Trey pulls out a whip like Ben’s. He 
walks up to Sawyer. Sawyer’s eyes 
widen. 

Sawyer: (muffled) NO! NO!

CUT TO SCENE

UNDERWATER | DAY

Hurley and Desmond are swimming on the 
bottom of the water. Desmond looks at 
the air reader, the reader shows 10 
bars left. Desmond notions to go back 



to camp. Hurley ditches the gear and 
swims for the shore. Desmond uses the 
remaining air to return to the 
surface. Hurley and Desmond get to the 
surface. 

Desmond: We can’t go down there. There 
will be other people, and we have no 
air. 

Hurley: Let’s head back to camp then. 

Hurley and Desmond start walking back 
to camp. Vincent jogs up to them. 

Desmond: Hey Vincent. 

Hurley: Hey boy!

Desmond, Hurley and Vincent begin to 
walk back to camp. They reach camp. 

Jack: Well?

Desmond: We ran out of air. 

Jack: Dammed. 

Jack: (contd. To GROUP) Okay, we have 
to make a new plan. We need to blow 
these bastards to hell and there is 
only way to do this. (He points to the 
freighter)



Kate: We have no guns. 

Jack: We still have explosives. 
Besides, we still have those boats.

Juliet: I’ll take a team up to the 
black rock tonight. 

Kate: What about the rest of them?

Jack: We’ll get them too. 

Kate: No, the rest of us? Michael, 
Walt, Sawyer, Sayid, Bernard, Jin, 
Lance, and the rest of them in the 
Aquarium?

Jack: Once we take care of the enemy, 
free island, we’ll go get them. 

CUT TO SCENE

EXT. HYDRA ROOF | DAY

The group of red-shirts are all 
standing in a line in front of a 
helipad. Four helicopters come down 
and land on the pads. 

Sterling: You guys, cooperated, you 
guys get to leave. If you all file 
into the choppers, we’ll send you to 



the freighter, and you will be 
escorted back to Tahiti. We thank you 
for the cooperation with the DHARMA 
Initiative. 

Group of DHARMA: NAMASTE. 

Radzinsky: Please proceed to the 
helicopters. 

Everybody gets in, the camera pans 
past their feet to reveal four wires 
coming together to show a timer, the 
timer is hooked up to a bomb. The 
timer reads: 8:16, then ticks down to 
8:15.

EXT. HYDRA CAGES

Michael and Walt are lead through the 
hallway to the cages. Taylor goes up 
to Annie who is leading them. 

Taylor: Is this where we’ll be keeping 
them?

Annie: Nahh, keep em going. 

They keep walking until they reach a 
large greenhouse. The two walk in and 
see plants all over, but in the centre 
is a large fire with some metal poles 
in it. Annie picks up one pole that 



has a DHARMA logo on the end of it for 
branding things. 

Annie: Let’s take em outside for this. 

Michael: What the hell?!

They are escorted outside the 
greenhouses and walk farther to reveal 
a butterfly house. 

Annie: We’ll lock em in here, that way 
he’ll stay alive. 

The man who was holding Walt holds his 
shirt and throws him to the floor. 
Walt brushes his shirt off and starts 
to climb up. 

Man: Stay away. 

The two men grip Michael’s arms hard. 
Michael tries to wrestle away but they 
control him. At the same time Annie 
speaks into her walkie-talkie. 

Annie: Opal! Opal come in. 
Opal: (through walkie-talkie) Yes 
Annie what is it?

Annie: Is the transmitting device in 
the stick?



Opal: There is a serum that Thomas 
drenched the stick in. It has a 30000 
kilometre radius. 

Annie shuts off the walkie. 

Annie: Well Michael, you tried to 
escape, and we can’t be sure that this 
won’t happen again so we have set up a 
tracker on this pole which we will 
brand you with. 

Michael: Why would you terrorize us? I 
promise my people won’t hurt you if 
you just let us go!

Annie: Your people? You killed two of 
them and abandoned them only to get 
captured again. Do you think they 
trust you? We offer for you to stay 
with us otherwise we brand you. You 
can have a normal life on this island. 
I know what you did Michael Dawson. If 
you go back home, you will go to jail 
for life. I’m sorry Michael; you could 
take a painful route or take the easy 
way. Either choice you make, there is 
still one person that you’d have to 
give up. You know Walt will stay with 
us or be taken from you. 

Michael: Do it. 



Annie: Boys. 

The men take his shirt off. One of the 
men lets go and grabs the pole from 
Annie. Annie and the other man hold 
his arm just showing his bicep. The 
pole-holding man drives the brander 
onto his skin burning it. 

Walt: DAADD!!!

Michael: AHHHHHHHHHHHHHHHHHHHH!!!!

Annie: Now I am sure that was painful. 
Now we’re going to take Walter from 
you. You’re going to stay in here. 
We’ll let you two go if you agree to
let us do what we just did to your 
little boy here. You have one more 
option. 

Annie sets a Dharma jumpsuit with the 
name Michael branded on it with the 
engine logo branded on it. The 
profession reads Architect. 

Annie: I know you love building 
things, we could use some building, 
we’ve lost two stations since “your 
people” got here and we could use your 
help. The choice is yours Michael. Do 
the right thing. Wouldn’t you do 



anything for that boy right there? 
Well, I am sure you know what is best. 

Annie pushes Walt out of the cage and 
locks the door but leaves one man 
inside with Michael. Michael grudges 
at the man. 

INT. LOOKING GLASS | DAY

Sawyer and Sayid lay barely conscious 
on the floor beaten and bloody. Mike 
is kicking them and beating them. 

David: Enough. That will be all. I 
need to ask them some questions. 

David grabs Sawyer’s hair and pulls 
him up. 

David: Where is Austen?

Sayid: Wha-a?

David: You heard me Osama. 

Sawyer: The beach. 
David: Let’s go. 

Sayid: What?

David: The beach. Let’s go. 



Sawyer: I-I-I. 

Sawyer passes out. 

David: Awesome. 

David knocks out Sayid and Sawyer with 
his rifle end. 

EXT. BEACH CAMP

David pulls the speedboat up to the 
shore and walks up with Sayid and 
Sawyer walking awake. 

Jack: Sayid!

David: Where is she?!

Kate: Uncle Dave?!?!

David: Yes it’s me. The brother of the 
man you killed. 

Jack: What?

David pulls out a pistol and fires as 
Hurley tackles him. 

Hurley: Dude! Why are you trying to 
kill Kate?! She is a good person that 
deserves to live. Jeez!



David: She killed my brot-

At that point, BeLyle and Zach drive 
up in the DHARMA van. BeLyle and Zach 
get out of the van. 

Jack: You- you are that kid. 

Zach: Richard said that I could live 
with you because I wanted to go home. 

Juliet: You’re always welcome here.

Zach: Juliet?!

BeLyle: Julie?

Juliet: Yes B, I do live here and so 
does Alex and Karl. 

Zach: Are you leaving B?

BeLyle: If Jack were so kind to let me 
stay? I mean I got a girl back home. 
She thinks that I am in Iraq. 

Jack: We all wanna go home. You can 
definitely stay. 

David: You’re dead Austen. I only got 
one bullet here. 



The screen goes black as a gunshot is
fired. The screen comes up with colour 
again showing David with his gun still 
pointed forward with smoke ringing out 
of it. The camera pans over to show 
Kate standing; she looks down as the 
camera follows to show Hurley lying on 
the floor with a gunshot wound in his 
stomach. 

Jack: Hurley!

Hurley: He-he tried to shoot Ka-a-te. 

Kate: No, Hurley! Please no! You 
didn’t have to. 

Hurley: Yes I did. Kate begins to cry. 

The camera pans to show Sayid and 
Sawyer sad. The rest of the camp 
gathers around to see what the 
commotion was. 

Jack: Come on Hurley, stay with me!

Jack pushes towels down on the wound. 

Hurley: Tell- (eyes widen and head 
falls back.)

Jack: Hurley!



Kate: No! Hurley! Hurley!!!

Sawyer: Hugo! 

Sawyer runs up to Hurley and starts to 
do CPR on his chest. Hurley starts 
convulsing. Kate kneels down by him 
and touches his face. 

Hurley: Ka-a. 

Hurley’s eyes turn back as his head 
drops. 

Kate: NO!! Hurley! No!

Claire: NO Hurley!

Kate puts her head on his stomach and 
cries into it. Jack gets up and dives 
on David. Jack pulls the extra gun 
they had and fires it in David’s neck. 
The camera pans up showing a birds-eye 
view of the situation. 

LOST


